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GC subcommittees meet 
by Emily Straus and Rachel Schiller 

Chairperson Lisa Mandel(12) 
opened the Governing Council's 
Second meeting on Wednesday, 
October 11 by introducing its five 
subcommittees. These subcommit-
tees met the next day to discuss 
their goals for the year. 

Subcommittees 
The education committee, 

whose chairperson is Jeff Pow-
ell(12), is to revise the old course 
evaluation bill. The steering com-
mittee is planning to set up an agenda 
for the year and to decide the direc-
tion of the GC's action. The gov-
ernance committee, led by Charlie 
Ledley (11) has started working on 
aproposed revision of the council's 
constitution. 

The guidance committee, un-
der the direction of Jon Cortell( 12), 
is looking to get rid of those clubs 
which students participate in only 
for "college credit." The commit-
tee would like club presidents to 
submit an agenda at the beginning 
of the year and an evaluation at the 
end. The allocations committeehas 
_not yet held its elections so Ross 
Nussbaumwill be its acting chair-
person. The committee is worried 
that the school is giving away money 

to clubs and other activities which 
are not using i t . This year's objec-
tive is to reevaluate the system of 
allocations. 

The GC also passed a bill  that 
involves ninth grade English 
classes. Because the first trimester's 
focus is on writing, each student 
will  be graded on the Pass/Fail 
system. The final grade for the year 
will  be the average of the last two 
trimesters. 

The next discussion focused 
on whether the emphasis of the GC's 
agenda should be on those issues 
that involved only the HM commu-
nity or if it should be placed on 
"larger community" issues such as 
sexism, racism, and environmental 
issues. Thomas Mukamal ( 12) com-
mented, "We should discuss things 
that happen within the school be-
cause the council's job is to help 
run the school; it is not a sounding 
board for ideas. After this is accom-
plished, we can start focusing on 
outside issues." SBP Mark Hines 
responded by saying, "Because all 
Horace Marm students are a part of 
this society, and in society at large 
there is sexism and racism, the two 
issues are not separate." 

Computer virus plagues HM 
by Gwenn Kalow 

Last Thursday night senior 
Noah Rosenthal discovered a 
computer v irus on a disk from the 
computer lab while he was run-
ning the disk through his virus 
detector at home. He reported 
this to the Head of the Computer 
Department Adam Kenner, the 
next morning. 

A virus consists of a few 
lines of programming which a 
person intentionally types into a 
program. The virus plaguing the 
HM computer system, called "n 
VIR A", can cause unexpected 
and potentially devastating er-
rors, such as shutting down the 
whole computer system, if not 
detected early. 

The way computer viruses 
cause these effects is by attach-
ing themselves to major applica-
tions (main programs) then du-
plicating themselves and attach-
ing to other major applications. 

This particular virus was brought 
in on a shareware game called Net 
Trek which can be played with 
more than one user. To allow more 
than one student to play this game, 
a Network system disk was used to 
start the system. Once the Network 
disk was used, it got infected with 
the virus and when it was used on 
the main system, it infected the 
system. Eventually, many of the 
Network System disks as well as 
the main system were infected. The 
source of the virus is not yet known, 
although it is very likely that it 
started outside of school. 

n VIR A uses a counter to 
trigger when it will  start working. 
Thecounter counts down front 1000 
(by two's in applications and by 
one's in a system file) and when it 
reaches zero, it has the computer 
say "Don't Panic" (if a file called 
MacinTalk is installed) or beep. 
When this happens, the virus will 

start reproducing itself until it 
uses up all available disk space. 
Computer teaches Nicholas Faba 
and Andrew Speyer both agree: 
"It  is the computer version of 
cockroach infestation." 

As soon as the virus was 
discovered, computer depart-
ment members disinfected all of 
the system disks and all of the 
hard drives with a variety of virus 
disinfectantprograms. Although 
it was a lot of trouble to remove, 
computer department members 
and students alike arc glad it's 
gone. Kenner commented: "I 'm 
glad that we found it early and 
that it was a student who found it 
and that he came to me immedi-
ately after he found it." August 
Yang (11) concluded: "The 
people who write these viruses 
should understand all of the 
damage they can cause; I 'm 
happy it's gone." 

Community service program begins second year 
by Emily Pronin 

The Horace Mann commu-
nity service program for this year is 
well underway. A delegation of 
HM students is scheduled to attend 
a community service conference in 
Boston. Plans for HM's participa-
tion in this year's Special Olym-
pics have begun, and a new com-
puter system will  be used for the 
community service office. Under 
the leadership of Wendy Reiter, 
Director of Community Services, 
and her new assistant Pilar 
Enright,the program wll continue 
to be a source of interest and educa-
tion for many HM students. 

Cairo and Reiter at Andover 
On September 28 of this year, 

Assistant Headmaster RobcrtCairo 
and Reiter attended a community 
service workshop at Phillips Acad-
emy-Andovcr in Andover, Massa-
chusetts. The workshop was cre-
ated to provide an environment in 
which school administrators and 
coordinators of community service 
programs would have an opportu-
nity to meet with their counterparts 
from other schools They were 
able to discuss many issues com-
mon to school community service 
programs and to hear guest speaker 
Lee Levison. Levison presented 

many of the findings from the study 
he did on community service pro-
grams at independent schools. He 
suggested that the programs require 
the encouragement of the admini-
stration, faculty, students and par-
ents, and are only successful when 
they receive the support of these 
groups. 

After hearing Levison, the 
workshop members divided into 
two groups- one of coordinators 
and one of administrators. The 
group discussions consisted of 
topics that affected all of the com-
munity service programs. Some of 
the issues brought up were that of 
the zealous champion, acceptance 
of school community service pro-
grams, and the ways of promoting 
the programs. Many community 
service coordinators found that they 
have to be what are called "zealous 
champions"- they have the great re-
sponsibility of making their school 
service programs accepted and 
popular. Also discussed was the 
issue of promoting and marketing 
the school community service pro-
gram. Many school coordinators 
found thai tne programs aren't get-
ting enough weight in the curricu 
lum. For example, while a student 
would easily be excused from 

school to go on a science trip, he 
might not be excused in order to 
work at a soup kitchen. Once the 
program is accepted, the program 
coordinators have the common 
problem of making its activities 
known to the student body. Coordi-
nators found that this could be 
solved by announcing community 
service events at student assem-
blies, in school publications, or on 
school bulletin boards. 

Other topics discussed were 
how a school should determine the 
goals and philosophies of its com-
munity service programs, and the 
necessity of giving students a time 
together to reflect upon their indi-
vidual community service experi-
ences. All  coordinators agreed that 
this lime is needed for the programs 
to be successful, and that the schooi 
administrators need to incorporate 
it into the curriculum. 

Reiter was pleased with the 
workshop. She commented,"It was 
a worthwhile event and an exciting 
opportunity for us to be invited to 
attend. We found that many of us 
are wrestling with similar chal-
lenges.' 

Students at Andover 
Today, Reiter , along with 

Enright and a delegation of six HM 

students, are at Phillips Academy-
Andover to participate in a student 
conference. Yesterday the HMers 
went to school at Andover , and 
afterwards they participated in 
comrmmity service activities with 
Andover students. 

The conference is being spon-
sored by the Community Service 
Network of New England. It is 
entitled "The Challenge to Serve", 
and it will  focus on issues facing 
school comminity ser/iee pro-
grams. The main issue which will 
be discussed is the conflict between 
mandatory and voluntary school 
community service programs. 
Students will  have the opportunity 
to give their viewpoints on this and 
to discuss its va-.tt'f aspects. 

Thestudei participating are 
Lisa Mande'; i2,', Neil Polish-
man( l l ) , R t j John( l l ) , Emily 
Straus(l l), Stacy Robinson(lO), 
and Brady Cnsa(9). They feel that 
this will  be a great opportunity to 
meet with students from New Eng-
land who are also interested and 
involved in serving their commu-
nity. 

Special Olympics 
Back at HM, Reiter and En-

right are looking forward to the 
school's participation in this year's 

Special Olympics for a second year. 
The first event will  be the New 
York City Metro Tournament on 
Sunday November 12, at Manhat-
tan College. This will  be an all-city 
toumamant involving disabled 
athletes of all ages. Horace Mann 
has been asked to host the Olympic 
Village where it will  supply game 
booths and entertainment. 

An additional part of the event 
will  be a celebrity tournament. 
Students of HM's fifth, sixth, and 
seventh grades will  be able to par-
ticipate, since there will  also be 
many young athletes at the tourna-
ment. Reiter commented, "Wehope 
to have a lot of HM students and 
faculty come out to help participate 
in the event." 

In order to make it possible for 
Horace Mann to participate in 
events such as the Special Olym-
pics, good organization is needed 
within the comminity service of-
fice. Because of this, the commu-
nity service office is now equipped 
with a new computer system. This 
will  be used to keep a file of every 
HM student and the various com-
munity service activities in which 
he or she participates. This will  be 
an efficient way of creating a 
"community service data base." 


